

Edited by Jennifer Sills

Reform wildlife trade in the European Union

Wildlife trade affects a wide variety of species (*I*), and trade numbers are growing globally (*2*). The European Union (EU) is a major hub for wildlife trade (*3*), but its wildlife trade regulations are primarily based on the adoption and adaptation of provisions written by the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES). In 2022, the EU adopted a welcome new action plan against wildlife trafficking (*4*), but its measures fall short of ensuring that wildlife traded within the EU is thoroughly documented and sourced legally and sustainably.

The EU Trade in Wildlife Information Exchange (EU-TWIX) database (5) provides information about illegal trade, but the data are limited to CITES-listed species, excluding many traded species (6, 7). Building on the 2022 plan, which focuses on the enforcement of existing legislation, the EU should expand the EU-TWIX database to cover all wildlife trade, including all species, legal and illegal, and regulated and unregulated. The data collected should adhere to FAIR (findable, accessible, interoperable, reusable) principles (8). Other countries, such as the US (9), already track all wildlife trade, and the EU should follow that example.

The EU Action Plan also overlooks the possibility of illegally sourced and trafficked species legally entering EU borders. Such species are subsequently traded within the EU and often later exported. To address this issue, the EU should implement a regulation comparable to the US Lacey Act, which prohibits imports that violate the laws of a specimen's country of origin (*10*). This change could fill the gaps in current regulatory frameworks and also aid in the preservation of biodiversity in nations that, owing to resource limitations, lack effective enforcement.

Finally, many legally traded species face overlooked risks, with little or no evidence of sustainable trade practices. Unsustainable trade poses potential threats to wild populations and human health (*II*). EU authorities should require evidence of the sustainable trade of all imported species and populations. Although identifying sustainability is often more challenging than determining legality, information about how trade affects legally traded species (which are not listed by CITES) can be obtained by consulting the International Union for Conservation of Nature Red List (*12*) or species experts, many of whom are already in the EU.

The EU is a global hub for unregistered, illegal, and unsustainable activities. The recent action plan is a step forward, but tracking all species, observing the laws of the species' home countries, and ensuring sustainability of legal traffic would transform the region into a model of environmental protection in relation to wildlife trade.

Pedro Cardoso^{1,2*}, Caroline S. Fukushima^{2,3}, Armela Maxhelaku⁴, Peter Poczai^{5,6}, Miguel Porto^{7,8,9}, Andrius Puksas¹⁰, Luís Reino^{7,8,9}, Indrek Saar^{11,12}, Oliver Stringham¹³, Adam Toomes¹⁴, Thiago Vargas¹⁵, Diogo Veríssimo¹⁶

¹Centre for Ecology, Evolution and Environmental Changes & CHANGE-Institute for Global Changes and Sustainability, Faculdade de Ciências, Universidade de Lisboa, Lisboa, Portugal. ²Laboratory for Integrative Biodiversity Research, Finnish Museum of Natural History Luomus, University of Helsinki, Helsinki, Finland. ³Biodiversity and Sustainability Solutions Lab, University of Turku, Turku, Finland. ⁴Faculty of Law, University of Tirana, Tirana, Albania. ⁵Botany and Mycology Unit, Finnish Museum of Natural History Luomus, University of Helsinki, Helsinki, Finland. ⁶Museomics Research Group, Helsinki Institute of Life Science, Helsinki, Finland. ⁷Centro de Investigação em Biodiversidade e Recursos Genéticos (CIBIO), Research Network in Biodiversity and Evolutionary Biology (InBIO)

The European Union must ensure that all traded wildlife, such as these tarantulas is documented and legally and sustainably sourced.

Laboratório Associado, Instituto Superior de Agronomia, Universidade de Lisboa, Lisboa, Portugal. ⁸CIBIO, Centro de Investigação em Biodiversidade e Recursos Genéticos, InBIO Laboratório Associado, Campus de Vairão, Universidade do Porto, Vairão, Portugal. ⁹Program in Genomics, Biodiversity, and Land Planning, CIBIO, Campus de Vairão, Vairão, Portugal. ¹⁰Vytautas Magnus University, Kaunas, Lithuania. ¹¹Financial College, Estonian Academy of Security Sciences, Tallinn, Estonia. 12 School of Governance, Law and Society, Tallinn University, Tallinn, Estonia. ¹³Rutgers Climate and Energy Institute, Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey, New Brunswick, NJ, USA. 14 Invasion Science and Wildlife Ecology Group, School of Biological Sciences, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA, Australia.¹⁵Brazilian Network to Fight Wildlife Trafficking (RENCTAS), Brasilia, Brazil. ¹⁶Department of Biology, University of Oxford, Oxford, UK.

*Corresponding author. Email: pmcardoso@ciencias.ulisboa.pt

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- 1. C. S. Fukushima, S. Mammola, P. Cardoso, *Biol. Conserv.* 247, 108503 (2020).
- 2. M. Harfoot et al., Biol. Conserv. 223, 47 (2018).
- M. Halbwax, *Biol. Conserv.* 251, 108798 (2020).
 European Commission, "Revision of the EU action plan against wildlife trafficking" (2022); https://eur-lex.
- europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/ ?uri=COM%3A2022%3A581%3AFIN& qid=1667989438184. 5. EU Trade in Wildlife Information Exchange (2024); www.
- EU frade in wildlife information Exchange (2024); www. eu-twix.org.
 B. M. Marshall, C. T. Strine, A. C. Hughes, *Nat. Comm.* 11,
- 4738 (2020).
- 7. B.M. Marshall et al., Commun. Biol. 5, 448 (2022).
- 8. M. Wilkinson *et al.*, *Sci. Data* **3**,160018 (2016).
- 9. E.A. Eskew et al., Sci. Data 7, 22 (2020).
- 10. L. Slobodian, A. Chatziantoniou, *Forum Crime Soc.* **9**, 43 (2018).
- À. Hughes et al., J. Environ. Manag. 341, 117987 (2023).
 D. W. S. Challender et al., Nat. Ecol. Evol. 7, 1211 (2023).

COMPETING INTERESTS

D.V. is director of Oxford Biodiversity Research, a research consulting firm.

10.1126/science.ado1142

Incorporate ethics into US public health plans

In November 2023, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) concluded its public comment period on a new framework (1) to coordinate the US response to public health and zoonotic disease challenges. The proposed plan will establish an interagency One Health program that brings practitioners and academics together to improve biodefense and pandemic preparation (2, 3). The initiative rightly recognizes the importance of broad scientific expertise, but it does not sufficiently incorporate public health ethics.

Zoonotic disease management is characterized by uncertainty, knowledge deficits, and conflicting interests. Public



health-based ethical analysis can clarify the available courses of action and their impacts on humans, animals, and the environment. Each course of action favors one set of interests at the expense of others, and the resulting inequities may undermine societal support for zoonotic disease control. Public skepticism and internecine conflicts are particularly concerning during disease outbreaks, when time constraints, resource limitations, and uncertainty complicate high-stakes decision-making.

Incorporating ethical analysis into US One Health zoonotic disease preparedness is vital. Other countries have applied ethicsoriented approaches that could serve as models. In Austria, the Federal Ministry of Health commissioned the development of an ethics-oriented decision-making tool to prepare veterinarians for managing zoonoses, including the consideration of animal welfare during emergency killing (4). The tool is now used in official training of state veterinarians in Austria (5). In the Netherlands, the Council on Animal Affairs, a strategic body advising the government on One Health policy assessment, includes members with ethics expertise who help reveal the value-based aspects of policy decisions that affect humans as well as animals (6). The UK Biological Security Strategy emphasizes a One Health approach, recognizing the need for assessing how ethical values apply in the governance of institutional and legal frameworks. The UK analysis process aims to identify the conflicting and commensurate values that underlie policies at the intersection of climate change, zoonotic disease preparedness, and animal welfare (7).

The Austrian, Netherlands, and UK policies show how the incorporation of ethics into public health plans can benefit animal welfare and support collaborative, long-term multiagency and interdisciplinary disease management efforts among state and nongovernmental entities. Increased attention to ethics analysis in decision-making approaches for disease management also has the potential to rekindle waning public trust in science and in public health officials.

Raymond Anthony^{1*}, David S. Miller², Donald E. Hoenig³, Kate M. Millar⁴, Jean Goodwin⁵, Wesley R. Dean⁶, Herwig Grimm⁷, Franck L. B. Meijboom⁸, Julia Murphy⁹, Elyse Persico Murphy¹⁰, H. Morgan Scott¹¹, Andreia De Paula Vieira¹²

¹Department of Philosophy, University of Alaska Anchorage, Anchorage, AK, USA. ²Miller Veterinary Services, Loveland, CO, USA. ³Made in Maine Veterinary Consulting, Belfast, ME, USA. ⁴Centre for Applied Bioethics, School of Biosciences and School of Veterinary Medicine and Science, University of Nottingham, Nottingham, UK. ⁵Department of Communication, North Carolina State University, Raleigh, NC, USA. ⁶Department of Food and Resource Economics, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark. ⁷Messerli Research Institute, Department of Interdisciplinary Life Science, University of Veterinary Medicine Vienna, Medical University of Vienna, University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria. ⁸Centre for Sustainable Animal Stewardship, Department of Population Health Sciences, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Utrecht University, Utrecht, Netherlands. ⁹Virginia Department of Health, Richmond, VA, USA. ¹⁰Webbing the Wild, Virginia Beach, VA, USA. ¹¹Department of Veterinary Pathobiology. Texas A&M University, College Station, TX, USA. ¹²Curitiba, Brazil. *Corresponding author.

Email: rxanthony@alaska.edu

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- CDC, "National One Health Framework to address zoonotic diseases and advance public health preparedness in the United States: A framework for One Health coordination and collaboration across federal agencies," *Federal Register* (2023); https://www.federalregister. gov/documents/2023/09/20/2023-20338/nationalone-health-framework-to-address-zoonotic-diseasesand-advance-public-health-preparedness-in.
- 2. "National biodefense strategy and implementation plan" (The White House, 2022).
- "PREVENT Pandemics Act (P.L. 117-328, Division FF, Title II)" (Congressional Research Service, 2022); https:// crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47649.
- K. Weich, C. Dürnberger, H. Grimm, Ethik in der amtstierärztlichen praxis: Ein Wegweiser (Harald Fischer Verlag, 2016) [in German].
- C. Thöne-Reineke, S. Hartnack, P. Kunzmann, H. Grimm, K. Weich, Berl. Munch. Tierarztl. Wochenschr. 133, 207 (2020) [in German].
- Netherlands Council on Animal Affairs, "One Health a policy assessment framework" (Raad voor Dierenaangelegenheden, 2015); https://english.rda.nl/ publications/publications/2016/02/08/one-health.
 H Wolmuth-Gordon N Mutebin "Public health and
 - H. Wolmuth-Gordon, N. Mutebi, Public nearth and climate change: A One Health approach" (UK Parliament POSTnote 701, 2023).

10.1126/science.adn7640

Mangrove forest decline on Iran's Gulf coast

Iran's mangrove forests, which cover about 9370 ha along the Persian Gulf and the Sea of Oman, are home to distinct species (I-3), store carbon (I, 2), purify water (4), and support coastal communities (I). However, these forests face threats from human activities and climate change (5). Iran must protect its mangrove forests (I).

Mangrove forests harbor distinctive habitats, containing plants that have adapted to oxygen-poor environments (1). The diverse plant and animal species that mangroves support sustain the local food chain (1). The roots of trees such as Avicennia marina and Rhizophora mucronata stabilize coastal sediments, offering shelter to wildlife and fostering fertile conditions (1). As a transitional zone between land and sea, mangrove forests provide optimal conditions for marine life such as plants, algae, bioluminescent organisms, and juvenile fish (1, 3).

Mangroves, which store 30% of Earth's carbon (*6*), also provide valuable ecosystem

services. By reducing wave action and water currents, they increase carbon sequestration and reduce resuspension of microplastics in the Persian Gulf's surface waters (4, 7). Mangrove forests also provide economic, social, and recreational advantages to Iran's coastal communities (5).

Human activities have resulted in a decline in mangrove forests. Factory construction, wastewater discharge, oil pollutants, and improper land management have polluted the mangroves on the Persian Gulf shores (1). Mangroves also suffer from reduced freshwater flow, imbalances between freshwater and saline water, dam construction, agricultural development, shrimp farms, and discharge from desalination plants (1, 8).

Despite the deterioration of this vital resource, Iran has failed to take coordinated protective action. Insufficient funding has been allocated to preserving mangrove forests, and unsustainable policies and limited regulations have exacerbated environmental degradation (*I*). Iran's socioeconomic challenges, including poverty, unemployment, and inadequate rights and resources, have led to overexploitation and unsustainable use of mangrove forests and other natural resources (*I*, *9*).

To protect the Persian Gulf coast's mangrove forests, Iran should strengthen and rigorously enforce the relevant environmental laws and improve socioeconomic conditions to reduce local residents' reliance on them. The government should also partner with and support nongovernmental organizations that educate the public about the importance of mangroves and that work toward achieving mangroverelated conservation goals. Iran should base its policies on those of developed nations, including the European Union, that have implemented plans to completely prevent deforestation by 2030 (*10*).

Hossein Yarahmadi¹ and Zahra Khorsandi^{2*}

¹Department of Chemical Engineering, Sirjan University of Technology, Sirjan, Iran. ²Department of Chemistry, Isfahan University of Technology, Isfahan, Iran.

*Corresponding author.

Email: khorsandiz_91@yahoo.com

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- M. Savari, H. E. Damaneh, H. E. Damaneh, J. Nat. Conserv. 66, 126153 (2022).
- 2. A. Goudarzi, M. Moslehi, Crop Prot. 128, 104987 (2020).
- 3. P. Hajializadeh et al., Front. Mar. Sci. 7, 575480 (2020).
- 4. C. Martin et al., Sci. Adv. 6, eaaz5593 (2020).
- 5. A. Asadi et al., J. Iran. Nat. Res. 61, 849 (2009) [in Farsi].
- 6. S. Sjögersten et al., Geoderma 403, 115173 (2021).
- 7. C. M. Duarte et al., Nat. Clim. Chang. 3, 961 (2013)
- H. Etemadi, J. M. Smoak, E. Abbasi, Oceanologia 63, 99 (2021).
- H. Azadi, D. Samari, K. Zarafshani, G. Hosseininia, F. Witlox, Sustain. Sci. 8, 543 (2013).
- 10. M. Karimi, *Political Spatial Planning* **3**, 205 (2021) [in Farsi].

10.1126/science.ado0376